

Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Annual Meeting

Wednesday 6th March, 2019, 7:30pm

Village Hall

Present: Cllrs Sue Isherwood (Chair), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Marie Scriven, Sue Reece

In Attendance:  the Clerk Matthew Cheney

DRAFT MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllrs Tony Shepherd

2. Declarations of interests and dispensations
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of
planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views
expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are
based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only.
She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on
any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any
application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip
District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)
To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 
3. Minutes
To resolve that the minutes of the meetings of the Council held on the 6th February be signed as a correct record.
Resolved: the above minutes required a significant rewording of one paragraph, which needs to be re-drafted. The minutes were otherwise accepted.

Par.6 to read: 'Gigaclear (Broadband Presentation): Gigaclear is working with their subcontractor, Telent, to lay a full-fibre network in areas that were not served by the original Connecting Devon and Somerset Phase 1 scheme. BT had received government funding to deliver this. The current Gigaclear proposal is part of the Phase 2 contract.'
Action: Clerk to re-word as above for signing off at next meeting.
4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor


No report received from Somerset County Councillor.


Report from Mendip District Councillor, Ros Wyke:

a)
MDC will be implementing a rise in council tax, with a substantial 12.99% increase in funding to police and also increases to river authority and fire brigade funding. 

b)   SCC and MDC have both received substantial one-off grants – for SCC especially this should reduce the projected budget cuts (but will not wholly eradicate budget shortfall). MDC is part of a pilot scheme for district councils to retain a larger proportion of business rates revenue rather than pay it to central government.

c)    Sustainability Officer two-year post has been funded for both MDC and SCC.

d)   Temporary Planning Officers are now being replaced with substantive posts at MDC. A substantive Development Management manager is still required. 

e)   MDC has implemented a change of policy, to reduce the use of bailiffs for council tax collection. MDC has a very high rate of successfully collecting council tax payment.

5. Clerk’s Report 
a) MDC latest Parish Bulletin includes information on some funding for improvements to homes and also various other grants. Parishioners should enquire to Parish Councillors or the Parish Clerk for further information.

b) SCC Chair's Awards for Service to the Community: Nominations by 7th May

c) Community Council for Somerset have changed their membership structure and will no longer be charging an annual subscription.

d) Noticeboards: refurbishment is continuing. The Stoneleigh board is currently being refurbished.

e) Defibrillator training – confirmed for Sat 8th June 10am – 1.5 to 2 hours

f) A local resident reported the culvert on the corner of Slowland Land and Broad Road was blocked: this has now been resolved.

g) Marquee loan – a booking has been taken for July to lend a marquee to a community organisation. There is no charge, as per the Parish Council hire policy for community organisations.

6.  Broadmead Quarry
A bund has been created, in contravention of regulations, consisting of a mix of soil and rubble. The site is situated within an SSSI (of archeological and geological interest), above archeological remains and caves, and there are also rare birds nesting.

This has already been reported to MDC Enforcement, a letter has been issued to the landowner, Alford Technologies but no response has been made. Others have reported the issue to Natural England and Mendip Hills AONB. There is concern that the various issues could get conflated and that with numerous agencies involved, there might not be a clear plan of how to resolve, nor clarity over responsibility for ensuring action is taken and the perpetrator is held to account.
Action: Clerk to write a joint (e-mail) letter to the relevant agencies (MDC Enforcement, SCC Aggregates Board, Mendip Hill AONB, Natural England) highlighting the need for a clear plan of I) how to resolve this scenario, ii) who will take enforcement action and how will the perpetrator be held to account, iii) whose responsibility is it to address action of removal?
7.   Truespeed (Broadband) Update

      Q+A sessions have been taking place in other villages locally. Volunteers are continuing to discuss and     encourage further local action to promote this proposal for introducing super-fast broadband within the Parish. 
8.   Emergency Plan

      The revised plan is nearly complete. Cllr Reece is still awaiting responses from the Police Community Support Officer, Aster Homes Representative, SCC Emergency Officer. The plan will be published on the Parish Council website and will continue to be reviewed annually.
9.   Roads :

a) Upcoming road closures
The road closures relating to work by Gigaclear appear to currently be on schedule (with the Westfield Lane closure starting on March 4th). Notices with a schedule of all upcoming planned closures within the Parish are on display on the noticeboards.
b) Abandoned van parked in Stoneleigh
Aster Homes Officer has stated that it does not own the land on which the van is situated (parking bay in Stoneleigh) and is not responsible for its removal. 
Action: The van to be photographed and Clerk to submit this evidence to MDC and ask if they own the parking bays. Clerk to liaise with MDC and police to facilitate the removal of the van.

c)  Speed Indicator Device

      A formal decision re: potential to implement a shared SID scheme between several parishes has not yet been made, but it is likely to be ruled out due to projected costs of temporarily installing an SID at different locations. 
Action: Clerk to investigate where other Parish Councils have successfully implemented a SID. 

d) Speed limit signs for area by playing field.

      This issue has been raised to Somerset County Council via SCC Councillor Noel.

      Action: Clerk to contact SCC Cllr Noel to request that action is taken to introduce speed limit signs and any other road safety measures at this site. 
Resolved: The council to further discuss extending 20mph limits to the rest of Westbury’s side roads – as has been implemented in Rodney Stoke.
10. Footpaths:

a) Footpaths Officer

   Colin Booth has agreed to take on this role (to start in May 2019 due to his other current commitments). Danny Jenkins was also invited to jointly take on this role; he would apparently be happy to be involved on an informal basis, but not as the designated officer.
      The Westbury Society group are due to walk all twenty recommended 'local walks' and do maintenance work.
b) Parish Paths Consultation

      The paths categorisation system for this consultation (to influence path maintenance plans) has apparently been rejected by numerous organisations including the Ramblers Association.

      Action: Clerk to forward the Parish Paths Consultation e-mail to Footpaths Officer Colin Booth.

11. Dog bins

      Deferred until next meeting.
12. Bus Shelter Extension Proposal

      Clerk had contacted SCC Transport Officers for advice on how to progress with bus shelter extension. SCC advised that previous budget for financial assistance with bus shelter improvements had been removed, and that they did not own the bus shelter. SCC advised that a licence may be required if the extension impacted on the highway.
Action: Clerk to contact the bus company to ascertain ownership of the bus shelter and seek advice over extension.

13. Update on planting of leylandii on Perch Hill

      Cllr Wyke left the room while discussion of this item took place.
      Cindy Carter, Mendip Hill AONB Planning Officer had stated that whilst she would advise against planting of leylandii, it is not within the AONB powers to prevent it being planted. It was noted that this site does feature as a 'green space' on the MDC Local Plan Pt 2.
Resolved: The Parish Council to currently take no further action regarding the above issue at Perch Hill.

14. Planning
a) Neighbourhood Plan Update
Resolved: The Parish Council to invite Phil Harvey of the Burnham-on-Sea Neighbourhood Plan group to speak to the council later in the year.
Action: Clerk to invite a Wedmore Neighbourhood Plan representative to the annual parish meeting (May 2019) to talk about their journey to getting to consultation draft stage with their plan.
.
b) Planning Applications to Consider
2019/0241/TCA: Proposal: Proposed works to a tree in a conservation area:- Elder Tree - Cut

branch back on east side of tree to balance the shape.
Location: Denver House Old Ditch Westbury Sub Mendip Wells BA5 1HN
Applicant: Mr Mike Love
Application Type: Works/Felling Trees in a CA

Consultation deadline: March 19th 2019
Resolved: No objection the above planning application.

Action: Clerk to submit letter stating that the Parish Council does not object to the above planning application.
Mendip D.C. Decisions
Proposal: Application to remove condition 5 (No Retail Sales) of planning approval 2013/0055 (Erection of a single storey agricultural storage building) to allow the sale of wine on site. Location: Perch Hill Vineyard Top Road. APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS
Enforcement Correspondence updates
Lynchcombe Lane caravan: MDC Enforcement have visited the site, written to the landowner about the caravan being used as dwelling and are awaiting a response.
Action: Clerk to continue to liaise with MDC Enforcement regarding the above.
15. Finance

a) Payments to approve
                 Clerk's salary Jan to Mar 2019 + travel expenses

                 SLCC 2018/19 subscription 

                 Village Hall meeting hire charges (£48.00)

                 Outstanding 2018/19 PAYE payments
Resolved: The Parish Council approved the above payments.

Action: Clerk to send copy of timesheet and details of travel expense claim to Chair for double-checking.
b) Other finance matters:
VAT reclaim: Due to be processed by Clerk during March 2019.

PAYE reconciliation: Clerk has been resolving issues relating to Clerk's salary being paid on a quarterly basis rather than monthly. Clerk has submitted information to HMRC to confirm that no employees were paid except for during financial year months 3,6,9,12. The Parish Council HMRC account is likely to be updated by March 22nd.
Action: Clerk to pay outstanding PAYE income tax on salary as soon as account is updated and within the current financial year.
End of financial year matters: Annual audit to be carried out by a suitable local resident as per the audit requirements of a small Parish Council with income/ expenditure of less than £25k.
16. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including
      Public Nuisance Issues:

      Shamrock Stables: there is potential for the operation to submit a new application for Certificate of Lawful Use,        

with additional evidence of activities which have taken place on this site.
Resolved: The Parish Council to submit further evidence to MDC of I) noise disturbance caused at this site, ii) effluent discharge from this site onto the adjacent lane, iii) instances of public nuisance caused by dangerous dogs.

Action: Clerk to compile a portfolio including all previous complaints made by the Parish Council regarding operations at Shamrock Stables and to submit further evidence as above.

Action: Clerk to compile portfolios of complaints submitted to MDC Planning Enforcement regarding other local sites.
The Parish Council have received a report from a concerned local resident regarding a proliferation of caravan dwellings at Quarry Farm.
Action: Clerk to report the above concern to MDC Planning Enforcement.
17. Notices

18. Items for next agenda

      Dog bins, Grit bins, Public Nuisance, Broadmead Quarry, Speed Indicator Device, Bus Shelter Extension, Speed Limit by Playing Field and other side roads.
19. Dates of future meetings (Wednesdays, Village Hall, 7:30pm unless otherwise stated): 
6 March 2019

3 April2019

8 May 2019 (6:00pm Annual Parish Council Meeting)

Signature................................................................Date.................
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Clerk – Mathew Cheney




14/02/2019 

87 Belmont Road, Bristol BS6 5AR


Tel: 


Email:  Clerk@westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk

